
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

March 8, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 8, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill (7:34 p.m.), Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Chief Donald Gaddy and Joey Shawley.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of March 8, 2012 to order at 7:31 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Girl Scout Troop #1023 presented the colors and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· Janet Ridings – 3105 Helen Drive, Mineral Springs.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. February 9, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. January 2012 Tax Collector’s Report

C. January 2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman LaMonica seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department – Chief Donald Gaddy
· Mineral Springs Fire and Rescue Department Chief Donald Gaddy handed out a graph to the town council and explained that it shows what time of the day the alarms were for last year.  Chief Gaddy stated that every time somebody has a meal, the fire department goes out on a lot of calls!  It peaks at 1:00 p.m.  Chief Gaddy explained that he thought it was an interesting piece of information, which is the only reason he brought it to the council, so they could see when the fire department goes out.
· Chief Gaddy explained that he was here this evening to give the council the annual report.  In 2011, the fire department ran a total of 739 calls using 4,464 man hours (in addition to the on-call man hours) and they spent 2,338 man hours in training; the total man hours was 6,802.  Chief Gaddy gave a breakdown of the calls:  first responder (medical) – 460; "1050s" (wrecks) – 73; structure fires – 40; fire alarms – 56; brush fires – 51; vehicle fires – 10; gas leaks are picking up, because there are gas lines all over the place now; and they had one train derailment (529 man hours).  Chief Gaddy noted that of the 56 fire alarms there were no fires.  The train derailment was the biggest event the fire department had; there were a total of 56 firefighters on that call and there was probably at least that many law enforcement.  CSX had twice that many people there.  The county itself expended 2,000 man hours in 13 hours for that one call; this included law enforcement, fire, EMS, etc.  Chief Gaddy compared calls made during 2011 to the calls made in 2010; they ran 711 calls expending 3,800 man hours and had 2,200 hours in training.  There was a difference of 700 man hours in the two years, so they did run more calls [in 2011].  This year they started an intensive training program called “wild fire interface”, (all of the people who live in Valley Farms will appreciate that).  The class teaches you how to keep the fire away from the house – if they get there in time.  The fire department is also having their normal second and fourth Tuesday night training, plus they have at least one class during the month on something else through the college [SPCC]; right now they are going through pump operation, which runs from January through August.  The junior firefighter program is still going great, they have about 12 members.  Chief Gaddy announced that the fire department is actively looking for new firefighters between the ages of 18 and 40, which are the ones they can train to go inside the house.  They will not “run him off” if he is over 40.  The fire department has been running the new squad that they bought at the first of the year and it seems to be helping them out by saving money on upkeep and fuel.  They did get to check it out at one of their controlled burns to see if it would pump the water that they wanted it to pump and it did; they were able to use only that truck being supplied from an engine at the scene, which is one of the reasons they bought the squad.
· So far this year, the fire department has run 120 calls (in January and February); they have had 501 man hours on calls and 724 man hours on training.
· Councilwoman Critz asked Chief Gaddy if there was any reason for the spike in January and February.  Chief Gaddy responded that they can’t figure that out; they ran 77 calls in December, 74 calls in January and 39 calls in February.  It started back up again this month with 24 calls.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there was a young man or woman interested in volunteer firefighting, what are they looking at as far as training and time commitment.  Chief Gaddy responded that the initial class is 248 hours, which is taught at South Piedmont Community College on Tuesday and Thursday nights.  It is a "Firefighter I" class, which is set up so that any individual can enter that series of classes at any time he or she wants; it runs year round and starts over every January.  It is set up so that when the student finishes a subject, he is tested on that subject and if he passes it he will get a certification in it.  Chief Gaddy thought that there were 50 different classes in it.  The fire department covers the cost; all the individuals are required to do is “go to the class”.  Councilwoman Critz asked if they would be certified as a volunteer firefighter in the end.  Chief Gaddy responded that they would be certified as a North Carolina Firefighter I.  They can go on to become a Firefighter II, which is another 100 or so hours; however, the college is getting to where they are trying to teach the Firefighter I and Firefighter II as they go.  If the student spends 40 hours in class, the Firefighter I to Firefighter II part of it is usually less than 80 hours.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought it would look good on a resume as well, if somebody is both a firefighter and in a corporate world.  Chief Gaddy responded that their department has sent twelve different people to different fire departments; they started at our place and then they go to a paid department.  Councilwoman Critz asked about the “corporate world”.  Chief Gaddy responded that he guessed it would be according to what somebody is in, any kind of safety or anything like that; you have got to have some of this to get there.  Councilman Countryman referred to the color analysis [graph that Chief Gaddy passed out] showing that the calls (medical and fire) are coming in around the time that people eat and asked if that was a local analysis.  Chief Gaddy responded that it was just for our [Mineral Springs] district.  Councilman Countryman asked if the fire department has looked at doing anything that provides information to the public to help them understand certain things about these times of the day that they may want to do differently.  Chief Gaddy responded no they haven’t.  They instituted a program three months ago (that really hasn’t got going yet) to do customer surveys and Chief Gaddy was planning on putting something like that with the survey sheet just to show them.  Councilman Countryman asked if it would be helpful for the fire department if the analysis (or something like it) was communicated either on the town’s website or in the newsletter to encourage people to be careful.  Councilman Countryman commented that some of this has to do with cooking; people could take extra precautions at the time they are preparing meals.  Chief Gaddy responded that the early morning things are usually heart attacks (maybe not heart attacks, but chest pains at least); when you have been laying there sleeping for eight hours and you jump up, things don’t exactly go the way they are suppose to all the time.  Mayor Becker mentioned that there was a huge call volume between 8:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. and asked if the daytime staff has proven to be a “Godsend” to cover that call volume.  Chief Gaddy responded yes, they would never have covered it otherwise, because they don’t have anybody three or four days out of the week (there isn’t anybody in their district).  The paid staff is doing a “bang-up job”.  Chief Gaddy noted that he can look at all of their calls on a spread sheet that tells their average response time (from the time they get the call until they are on scene); last year their response time was six minutes fifty-five seconds.  Some of those calls included is going to the other side of Waxhaw’s district in 20 minutes (mutual aid calls), which can’t be broken out of the format.  A volunteer fire department strives to get eight minutes; Mineral Springs VFD has it down to a little less than seven minutes, so they are right in the ballpark.  
5.
Eagle Scout Project Request for Funds
· Mayor Becker explained that Mr. Joey Shawley was back with a follow-up on the budget and funding request for his stone sign base project.  Mr. Shawley passed out a piece of paper with his project price of $870 on it.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Mr. Shawley had a breakdown of the costs.  Mr. Shawley responded yes and no, his boss “kind of” made up this amount based on him helping Mr. Shawley out; his boss is providing a lot of this stuff and has done a lot of work like this, so he just knows how much it costs.  Mr. Shawley commented that he has “more like a breakdown” that he can bring back to the council.  Mayor Becker responded that Mr. Shawley didn’t necessarily have to come back again; he is not asking the town for this amount as his funding request, this is his total project budget.  Mr. Shawley clarified that last time he gave the council a “broad” amount; this is the total project budget, which includes the stone, block, mortar and anything like that that he will be using.  They will also need to transport water.  Chief Gaddy told Mr. Shawley to just let him know when he needs water; it won’t cost him a whole lot.  Councilwoman Critz noted that this was the most costly project so far, but the materials for the other projects weren’t as costly as the masonry, rock laying and stone for this project.  Mayor Becker commented that the project budget reflects discounting and if Mr. Shawley is going to do some independent fundraising, he supposed that the town could give him some money.  Mr. Shawley responded that he is very privileged to do this, because this is a $1,000 range project and he has a lot of people behind him – supporting and helping.  “So, it is kind of awesome that I get to do this”, Mr. Shawley said.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the council do what they have done in the past and offer 50% of the project budget.        
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve 50% funding of Mr. Shawley’s Eagle Project for the stone base for the sign at the McNeely Greenway and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  Mayor Becker noted that he thought the sign base, just like the sign itself, will be funded out of the Capital Project Ordinance, because these are permanent parts of the site.  This funding will not come out of the Greenway Maintenance Fund where the other Eagle Scout projects have come out of.  Signage was dedicated in the construction ordinance and Mayor Becker sees no problem with the availability of affording $435 from a budgetary standpoint.  The above motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

· Mayor Becker commented that he will work with Mr. Shawley on scheduling, because he has to have the sign from Mr. Parish.  
6.
Consideration of Reappointing a Delegate and Co-Delegate to Centralina Council of Governments
· Mayor Becker reminded the council that this was discussed last month and we just need to get an approval to swap the roles of the Centralina Council of Governments Delegate and Alternate Delegate.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve Councilwoman Neill as the Delegate and Councilwoman Cureton as the Co-Delegate to the Centralina Council of Government and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

7.
Consideration of a Proclamation for the 100th Anniversary of the Girl Scouts
· Mayor Becker announced that it is time for the council to consider a proclamation honoring [the Girl Scouts 100th Anniversary] and that Troop #1023 was present this evening.  We are privileged to have the group here to be part of this proclamation and to be active in Girl Scouting during this great year for scouting, which is the organization's 100th anniversary year.  Councilwoman Critz referred to the statement about the Girl Scouts having a responsibility for the environment and commented that there are a lot of things that can be done for maintenance and clean up if they have things they need to do for badges.  Troop Leader Cynthia Pinkston responded that she had spoke with Mayor Becker about the girls earning their bronze, silver and gold awards; next year they will be doing the bronze award, so they will get with the town then.  Mayor Becker read the proclamation recognizing March of 2012 as Girl Scouts Appreciation Month.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the proclamation and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

· Mayor Becker congratulated the organization as a whole and Troop #1023 as well.  Mayor Becker shared that a couple of the leadership personnel were here last week and they made notice of the names of the town’s elected officials and they commented that there were a lot of women on the town council.  It was not that long ago in our nation’s history when women weren’t allowed to vote; things have changed.  Mayor Becker believes that the Girl Scouts has equipped the women of our nation to the leadership potential that they can be capable of and that the Girl Scouts is one of the organizations that has really helped women become equal parts of society who were really not given that kind of equality not too long ago.  Mayor Becker stated that he thinks that’s just really a great thing and he was really quite proud to say “yes, the women run Mineral Springs and it runs pretty well”.  Councilwoman Neill shared that this brings back a lot of memories; she was a member of Scout Troop #554 in Memphis, Tennessee when she was growing up.  It was a great experience, she developed friends and is still in communication with two women who were in her scout troop.  Councilwoman Neill applauded the Girl Scouts and thanked them for being here this evening; “we are happy to honor the Girl Scouts tonight”.  
· The proclamation is as follows:
 Proclamation

 Recognizing March 2012 

as Girl Scouts Appreciation Month


Whereas, Girl Scouts of the USA, an American institution since its founding by Juliette Gordon Low, celebrates its one-hundredth birthday on March 12, 2012; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts develops girls and young women of courage, confidence, and character, who make the world a better place; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts empowers girls to lead and provides opportunities in a broad range of endeavors; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts encourages girls and young women to live lives of honesty, fairness, caring, and service to others and to their local and global communities; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts builds girls and young women with respect for themselves and others and the desire for the development of their fullest human potential; and 


Whereas, Girl Scouts forms bonds between girls, their peers, and adults that will shape their futures and creates memories that will last a lifetime; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts teaches girls to be responsible stewards of the environment and lead efforts to improve our land, air, and water; and


Whereas, Girl Scouts has positively influenced the lives of more than 50 million girls and young women since its founding,


Now, therefore, be it resolved that the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, observes March 2012 as Girl Scouts Appreciation Month.



Adopted, this 8th day of March of 2012.






Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

8.
Consideration of a Proclamation for Dr. Ed Davis
· Mayor Becker reminded that council that this was discussed last month.  Although Superintendent Mr. Ed Davis wasn’t invited this evening, the town will certainly send him the proclamation if the council wishes to honor him.  Councilwoman Neill stated that she is very happy that the council is doing this.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks actually put the proclamation together and “we are very happy to honor Dr. Davis”.

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to adopt the proclamation honoring Dr. Ed Davis and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None

· The proclamation is as follows:
Town of Mineral Springs

Proclamation

 In Recognition of Honest and 

Faithful Service to Union County Public Schools


Whereas, Dr. Edward Davis, Jr. has devoted the past 35 years to the Union County Public Schools and to educating young people throughout Union County, and; 


Whereas, he has served the Union County Public Schools in numerous capacities during his career, from a special education teacher to the superintendent, and; 


Whereas, he has received many awards throughout his career including being named the North Carolina Southwest Regional Superintendent of the Year for the 2009-2010 school year, and;  


Whereas, he has earned the respect of colleagues, students and parents for his dedication to the Union County Public Schools, and;


Whereas, he will retire from the Union County Public Schools at the end of this current school year - June 30, 2012. 


Now, Therefore, the Town of Mineral Springs Mayor and Council do hereby extend Dr. Ed Davis their sincerest appreciation for his distinguished service and their best wishes for continued success in all his future endeavors.




Adopted, this 8th day of March of 2012. 







__________________________ 







Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________ 


Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

9.
Consideration of a Steeplechase Ad

· Mayor Becker explained that the annual Steeplechase Program Ad is the usual $300, which is budgeted in as part of the town’s advertising budget; however, it is subject to annual approval in case the council doesn’t want to renew it.   
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the Steeplechase ad and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill



Nays: None
10.
Greenway Safety Discussion

· Councilwoman Critz explained that a couple of weekends ago, a family from the Brantley Oaks community (the Carmen’s) were out on the greenway property and their children were considerably far ahead of their parents.  There were a couple of women on horses that had dogs with them and the dogs ran after the children; the ladies weren’t in control of these dogs, they kind of laughed and told the children that the dogs wouldn’t hurt them.  Two of the children were bitten.  This just kind of brought to Councilwoman Critz’s attention the fact that we need signage on our greenway along with regulations that the council establishes that are applicable and helpful.  The council should look at other greenways and what they have done.  This should be done sooner as opposed to later, because we are asking a lot of people to be on the greenway and coexist safely and peacefully.  Some of this is going to have its own set of complications; if you have got a mountain biker coming up and rounds a curve and there are some horses, people are going to get startled. These kinds of things are not within our control; there is no way to have any kind of perfect solution, but if there are good solutions for things that are within our control, Councilwoman Critz thought the council should consider those solutions.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought it was reasonable to ask anyone on the greenway with a dog that they should have it on a leash; for the dog's safety as well as other individuals' safety.   Councilwoman Critz explained that she and Mr. Critz have been on the greenway multiple times and encountered dogs that weren’t necessarily with people, they are just out running.  There is a moment in time when you don’t know if it is a friendly dog or not.  Although Councilwoman Critz did not have one of her dogs with her, if she had and it was not on a leash there would have been a confrontation between the animals, so it is in the best interest of the pet owners to have control of their own animals for the animals' safety.  These women obviously didn’t think their dogs would bite, but they certainly (in Councilwoman Critz’s opinion) didn’t make a responsible effort to control them.  It doesn’t appear that they are women in our general area, they have probably come from the Double R Ranch and we need to get some information to them.  The father was very upset and did drive around in his car to either accesses of the greenway and did not see any horse trailers; therefore, Councilwoman Critz did not believe it was anyone that trailered in from outside the community.   Councilwoman Critz felt it would be prudent on the town’s part to let the Double R Ranch know and to move forward with our signage sooner than later.  Councilwoman Coffey suggested that since Councilwoman Neill was in charge of public safety that she might “spearhead” research into this and find out what we are legally bound to do with this.  Mayor Becker responded that he and Ms. Brooks have looked at rules, policies and ordinances in greenways both near and far; however, he has not spoken to Councilwoman Neill yet, but it is a good point that there could be a law enforcement interface here.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she is in no way, shape or form wanting to see the town have a leash law for our community, she is speaking strictly policy for the greenway.  
· Mayor Becker commented to Attorney Bobby Griffin that they [mayor/council/attorney] have talked about things where the town wanted to establish hours of operation and policies of use, but Attorney Griffin ultimately said whenever you have rules or adopt an ordinance – who is in charge of enforcing it?  Mayor Becker stated that if the town established the hours of operation from sunrise to sunset, he thought that would be enforceable:  if a person is in the parking lot after dark, then somebody could call the police and say “you are trespassing”.  Attorney Griffin responded that the town doesn’t have police (to enforce town ordinances).  Mayor Becker asked, "but would [Sheriff] Eddie Cathey enforce a trespass?"  Attorney Griffin responded that he doesn’t in other towns.  If it is a town ordinance that is going to be enforced, is it a criminal penalty, a civil penalty or a suggested rule?  Is the mayor or clerk going to go out there and run them off?  After some discussion, the following points were made: the county does not have a leash law, but animal control will go into “all” communities if there is a vicious dog; the average person coming to walk on the greenway will not know how strict the enforcement is going to be and they will see the rules as a policy and abide by them; Attorney Griffin just always advocates not to do something that the town can’t enforce; there is an obligation to warn of dangerous locations/spots; and there isn’t a “downside” to posting recommendations/guidelines although there isn’t an enforcement mechanism.  Mayor Becker stated that he and Ms. Brooks would begin getting some guidelines together for the greenway use.          
11.
Consideration of Installing a Split Rail Fence at the Greenway Parking Area

· Mayor Becker explained that as part of the landscape plan, he wanted something that is more “visual” than “blocking”, so he came up with the idea that split rail was the cheapest and most rustic looking to go along those long open boundaries, so that people aren’t migrating onto private property just because it is open.  Mayor Becker just found out that he and Ms. Brooks will be meeting with David Grant [Union County Urban Forester] on Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. to discuss both the canopy tree recommendations and the buffering shrubs.  Mayor Becker stated that “we have the opportunity to move ahead with that”. If the council likes his fencing proposal, Mayor Becker will volunteer his time.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it [fencing] was consistent with the look and feel on the sign with the natural kind of feel to it.  It will also work with all the work the different scouts have done throughout the trail.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it was a great idea and suggested that Mayor Becker “let us know" (as well as others) when the dates are that he will be going out there, in case they can help.  Mayor Becker responded that he will look at the weather and try to make it five days, because if an auger is rented, five days is the best way to go.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the ground down there is still pretty soft; it is holding moisture.  Mayor Becker concurred and stated that this needs to be done in the next few weeks and hopefully we can get the trees planted while there is moisture in the ground.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the fencing project and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

· Councilman Countryman offered that his tractor could be available on Mondays and Tuesdays.  
12.
Consideration of Reappointing Members to the Planning Board

· Mayor Becker pointed out that Ms. Brooks provided the council with a “perfectly self-explanatory” memo [in the agenda packet] that the council would be reappointing Mr. Lewis (whom we just appointed) and reappointing Ms. Jill Lewis, and Mr. Bill Price is not going to serve on the planning board; therefore, we have another opening.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Mr. Price gave a specific reason for declining.  Ms. Brooks responded that he doesn’t care for it, it is not his thing, but he would like to be on the Board of Adjustment and we do have an alternate opening on the Board of Adjustment.
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to confirm Mr. Lewis’s appointment to the Planning Board, reappoint Ms. Lewis to the Planning Board and appoint Mr. Price as an alternate to the Board of Adjustment and Councilman Countryman seconded.  Councilwoman Critz asked if this still left us with one vacancy on the planning board.  Ms. Brooks responded yes and that she did post it on the website, as well as the application.  The above motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

13.
Other Business

· There was no other business.
14. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, April 12, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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